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	STRICTLY CONFIDENTIAL



	Meeting Title
	Torquay Town Deal Board

	Date/Time
	Friday 12th February 2021, 9.30am

	Venue
	Zoom Conference Call 

	Attendees
	Vince Flower (VF) (Chair), Kevin Foster (KF), Cllr Swithin Long (SL), Kevin Mowat (KM), Alan Denby (AD), Jim Parker (JP), Laurence Frewin (LF), David Ralph (DR), Henry Seymour (HS) (Part), Susie Colley (SC), Julie Brandon (JB), Mike Watson (MW), Jason Garside (JG), Emma Hext (EH), Andrew Robertson (AR), Carolyn Custerson (CC), Monika Lewis (ML), Brandon Murphy (BM), Terri Johnson (TJ) (Minutes)
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	Torquay Town Deal
MINUTES OF MEETING



 MINUTES
	1.
	Welcome and Apologies 
	By Who

	1.1
	VF thanked the Board for their attendance and noted apologies from Tracey Cabache.
ML and BM, representatives from South Devon College, were welcomed to the Board and introductions were made.  ML and BM thanked the Board for the opportunity.
	


	2.
	Minutes of Last Meetings and Matters Arising
	By Who

	2.1
	TC to provide an update separately.
	

	2.2
	AD advised of conversations following the last meeting to incorporate an aspiration for art within the harbour public realm.  There is an allowance within the budget for public art and at the beginning of the process there were suggestions of an installation on the Strand which was not well received.  The project team will engage with Torbay Culture to see how we can take this forward. 
KM has reached out to Agatha Christie Ltd due to copyright issues. 
	KM

	2.3
	AD will follow up on the request made last summer to the Health Trust on their capacity to engage.  There has been contact with NHS colleagues more generally on the hospital improvement programme and therefore potentially not a weakness for the Board.
	AD


	3.
	Accelerated Projects
	By Who

	3.1
	Highlight reports are for information and where there are any references to Board decisions, these are for the Project and Programme Boards and not Town Board.

	

	3.2
	Upton Park – The site boards should be erected by 19th Feb.  
There has been some challenge from certain parts of the community around tree work and ground maintenance taken place so far.  The project leads are attempting to communicate with the residents and Friends Group ahead of time, however the issue with hedge pruning was a miscommunication between the project team and the supplier and assurances given that the hedge will grow with no lasting damage.

Next month works will commence on the sports courts surface improvements and netball court to make to league standard.  There has been an offer from the Chair of the Netball League to carry out fund raising and is confident of raising £4/5k to donate to the project.  As s106 monies will increase the budget, this will be held by the Netball League to reinvest in welfare facilities.  

A further site walk will be held with the Friends Group week commencing 15th Feb ensuring communications on track.  The Ward Councillors have been briefed.

Scope of works and finance shows that additional s106 money has been secured to allow for the green shed to have the asbestos safely removed by specialists.  
Section 6 provides a summary of the programme and the project team are confident that the bulk of work will conclude by 31st March, however lighting will go beyond time.  It is likely this will be the case across the three projects but in most part this will not be problematic for Upton Park and Princess Gardens.  Rock Walk deadlines are a concern and project team is developing a strategy to identify how we can deal with this.

The site is health and safety compliant with no issues to report.  The risks identified as medium or high are in fact low with the control measures in place.  

The key issue under section 11 is the netball lighting timescales which may result in negative feedback and this will be dealt with as they arise.  Assurance has been given to Cabinet Members and Ward Councillors that the project team are trying their best to move this project forward in a way the community expects to see but there will inevitably be some complaints.
LF – given the issues around the lighting should this be shown on the risk register as amber or red pending definition of defrayal from MHCLG.  AD confident that it’s a low risk based on conversations with the Council’s s151 officer and accountant in that there is a way to mitigate this however will provide the Board with re-assurance once clarity is received. 

SC – regarding the pruning back, you should not excessively cut back Camillias and this may result in the loss of these plants and asked that more caution be taken when pruning.  AD acknowledged this point and will pass to the project team.

KM – reassured SC that only professional contractors are employed however will hold the contractor to account if they have cut growth back to the point they kill the planting.
	AD



	3.3
	At this point DR joined the meeting and KF left the meeting.
	

	3.4
	Princess Gardens – the artist impression was shared on screen on how the banjo might look when moved to an events and market space.
Section 2 of the highlight report sets out there has been positive progress but in common with Upton Park the key challenge is to meet the spend deadline.    

Section 4 sets out the schedule of works with the allowance against each area of spend.  Tree works have been completed with other works underway or under instruction.  Lighting LEDs has been commissioned, with a start date of end of March.  This will be linked through to the Royal Terrace Garden and the wider harbour public realm scheme.  
No health and safety issues to report and the only key risk is around budget as the scope of works is in excess of the allocation.  The project team along with KM is looking at how to expand the budget.  Confident works are on track and as the bulk of work is delivered through SWISCo, it is unlikely there will be any significant challenges in terms of labour and resource on the site.
AR – requested that the Princess Gardens report shows a date and issue number as per other Highlight Reports to ensure consistency and for the Board to be able to track any changes.   Request was noted by AD.

SC – concerned at the cost of nearly £10k for the main power cable and conduits.  Also the crazy paving is to be removed in the event space and replaced with hoggin which is a low cost surface and moderately difficult to manoeuvre wheelchairs.  SC queried if there was room within the funding to substitute this with some form of resin based surface?  With regard to prom railings repair and decoration, could Community Payback do this work and the savings put towards the surface upgrade.  With the events space which looks like an upturned saucer on the artist impression, would this not affect the seating?  SC asked the labourers working on the crazy paving if it was possible to remove the top slice off the banjo but was advised it would be expensive.  Whilst the diggers are on site, this work could be undertaken as it is a prime site and concerned it will not meet public expectation.
KM – the project team have considered in depth the surface treatment and the contractor advised that hoggin is the best solution for that space with resin and tarmac dismissed due to practicality as opposed to budget.  With the railings, KM acknowledged Payback could undertake the work, however as they have not been maintained for quite some time, they will need to be treated professionally to extend their life.  For the events space, KM acknowledged SC comments and has reiterated to the project team that what is created needs to be better than currently and there is pressure on the team to ensure this happens.  The issue with the services, we are reliant on the contractor’s quote so the cost is an estimate.  The team are focusing on the conduits and should the cost be unaffordable, then another solution will need to be found.   KM will pass the concerns onto the project team. 

SC thanked KM however the concern is that the artist impression has been widely circulated. VF thanked SC for her input and suggested any further conversation takes place outside of the meeting.
LF – following on from AR request, could there be a consistent format to the Highlight Reports and for a reminder on the budget.   AD confirmed its £300k, the original scope of works was over £400k.  The project manager is working to identify additional funding that can be applied.  AD acknowledged the request to standardise the report and will get this addressed for the next meeting.
CC – highlighted the critical importance of accessibility.  Accessibility is a central theme within the tourism recovery plans and wheelchair access is crucial and we should not fall down on this element.  Many of Torbay’s residents are elderly or disabled and will need reassurance the accessibility is being seriously considered.  KM responded that the space is currently accessible and you can transit it in a wheelchair without much difficulty.  There are level spaces that circumvent the grass areas, with ramps.  Wheelchair routes will be the same if not better than currently.
SL – advised that the project manager is currently in discussion with the Rifles on their request for some form of recognition to be built into the scheme.

JB – asked it be noted that as the documents arrived into her spam inbox it is difficult for her to comment and requested that the papers are issues further in advance to present to the Community Board but acknowledged the difficulty due to timescale.

VF agreed and duly noted.  AD responded that due to the accelerated projects very tight timescales and meeting cycles, concerned that with a longer lead in, the reports may be two to three weeks out of date and is therefore attempting to bring the most recent updates to this meeting. This is a short term issue as the business case development and longer term work will be manageable and controllable, however will attempt to issue the papers with more notice.   JB advised that the Community Board is attempting to schedule meetings on the Wednesday before the Board on a Friday and appreciates the very tight timescales and acknowledged the great work being undertaken by AD and asked this not be taken as a criticism.
	AD

KM

AD



	3.4
	Royal Terrace Gardens – this is the newest project in its development and not yet on site.  There has been reasonable progress, with the lighting contractor appointed and who has worked with the College providing the design for the Hi-Tech Centre.  In addition to the contractor appointment, there has been engagement with Level 3 media students from the College.  AD will share the tender proposal which provides detail of their clients and commissions.  They have a national reputation and AD is very pleased that there is a partner of this calibre and skill set to deliver this project and there is potential to gain learning from them for the Princess Gardens and Harbour public realm projects.
Design work is underway and will provide a full update to the next meeting.  The key challenge is timescale as work is not due to start on site until early June with a late April for close of procurement window.  This is based on the advice given to the project team.  AD discuss this with KM, finance and procurement to recommend a procurement waiver for a closed tender process to obtain three contractor quotes given the specialism and timescale.  The project team has been asked to look at activities that can be run concurrently to bring that date back slightly.

SC – asked if there will be some form of recognition on Rock Walk that this project has been undertaken with the help of the students.  With the installation of the lights, is concerned that there will be disconnect with installers of lighting and that they should have the same criteria within the tender as Princess Gardens.   AD confirmed that the contractor for Princess Gardens will be given the opportunity to quote.  The students will receive an accolade and this will apply to all those involved as it is critical that recognition goes wider than the Council and TDA.  How this is to be set out on site is to be worked through but there will be social media messages, news releases and other forms of communication that will set out what’s coming forward, how the designs were developed and the involvement of the College students.  SC thanked AD but was thinking more in line of a permanent plaque on Rock Walk and that it is positioned so that the writing is not bleached by the sun over time.  AD duly noted.
JP – the most important element is the delivery and this should not be held back by red tape and lengthy procurement processes.  AD noted JP point but the Council financial regs need to be followed and will work with procurement to obtain quotes from three contractors as opposed to going to open market which will provide a procurement time saving.
	AD


	4.
	Business Case
	By Who

	4.1
	The business cases for The Strand, public realm, Edginswell and the Stronger Futures revenue project will be presented to the next meeting and then submitted to Cabinet on 23/03. 
Union Square was originally in tranche 1 however this is not currently achievable as we have not yet reached a position of clarity on the potential involvement of health within the scheme.  There is a meeting scheduled with NHS partners who will explain in detail the hospital improvement programme, timescale, decision process and the facilities that might be required.  As there is such a wide range of potential health requirement, it’s difficult for the design team to factor that in and will have an impact on the rest of the scheme.  

Discussion is ongoing with the NHS on the possibility of a Cavell Centre and whether the timescale and Department of Health sign off will be consistent.  Torbay Together may wish to be involved as there is a pilot Cavell Centre planned, however whether Health will consider a second Devon based pilot be built into the Town Fund is a discussion to be had.  AD has been in contact with MHCLG to seek their assistance to navigate a way into the Department of Health for a discussion rather than through NHS.
Edginswell has been approved for the New Stations Fund and the business case will tell the story on how the proposal fits into the Town Investment Fund.

The Strand is being developed and a report will go through to Council setting out a request to provide match funding.  
These business cases together with the Stronger Futures will be tabled at the next Town Deal Board meeting and Cabinet on 23/03 with anticipated submission late March/early April.  AD understands that the MHCLG review will be ‘light touch’ however there is no certainty on likely turnaround.
VF mentioned a communication from MHCLG on additional grants in the region of £50k - £120k to put forward business cases.  AD confirmed that it is likely a proposal will be put forward.  There is an allowance in the Council’s budget this year for Future High Streets Fund and Town Deal for additional capacity to allow for progress and pace which is welcomed.  The submission deadline is Wednesday.  AD sought the Board’s approval to submit a bid which was agreed.
VF thanked the facilitator from IED for his excellent workshop which contained a great deal of information.  It was very useful and has helped all the Directors on the Board around process, due diligence and reporting.  VF left the session conscious that it’s critical to have professional assistance through the process and on behalf of the Board thanked the facilitator for his excellent workshops.
SC – agreed that it was informative and requested a copy of the slides.  TJ to send slides.
	TJ

	4.2
	HS joined the meeting.
	


	5.
	Draft Comms Plan
	By Who

	5.1
	There is to be an over-arching Communications Plan for the Future High Street Fund and Town Deal Fund, referencing the breadth of different economic regeneration work within Torbay over the next 3-4 years.
The plan is a first draft and needs review and polish.  AD is looking for views around messaging and in particular from ML and BM on how to engage with the younger population.  

JB indicated that she has not received the plan and it’s not in her spam - AD forwarded with apologies.

SL – pleased to see reference to work in improving skills as this is key to the Council and requested this be drawn out as part of the messaging mix.
MW - it important not to underestimate what an important element of work this is.  To achieve support from across the Bay over the coming years, it needs to be very detailed in what we are going to be communicating and how we are going to be explaining this to the community as it is an incredible time for Torbay.  The messaging needs to set the scene, with imaginary of what is about to happen.  MW requested more detail on what the multi-channel campaigns might consist of, what level of budget will be assigned and suggested the Board may like clarity on the role they can play with their own networks and media to get across the positive and key messages. 
AD agreed and that within the plan is the role of not just this group but the Council, Business Forum, the Chambers, Torbay Together etc.  There is a separate piece of work which is underway through Torbay Together with an organisation, Thinking Place, who has been commissioned to develop a place narrative and marketing approach for Torbay and will be arranging interviews with a wide range of stakeholders.   

SC – the over-arching issue is we must be realistic on timeframes and also identify milestones to meet community expectations so that they can see that projects are evolving over time.  SC appreciates this will be difficult to communicate across all the media channels.
JP – pointed the Board to a campaign by Torbay Weekly called Building a Greater Bay which encapsulates all that is in the comms plan.  We are at a crossroads and in a good place despite the pandemic, with a great deal of funding and it’s important to advertise this.  The organisation looking at the place narrative is key to deliver this message and especially important for future investment.  The comms plan needs to celebrate what we have and the future post pandemic and that this is the time for a fresh start.
ML – when sending out messaging to reach a wide range of interests and people such as hospitality, tourism, the retired and young families, it will require more than a single message and recommended that a common theme be brought through but targeted to those specific categories otherwise it will be of no interest.   This was acknowledged by the Board.
AD invited the Board to provide feedback by email over the course of the next week.  The comms plan needs refinement and iteration before presenting to the Council’s leadership team and Cabinet colleagues and therefore any views from the Town Board to help shape the content will be useful.

JB – it was be useful to have visual messaging and messaging in unexpected places, for example, London who advertise on bins.
	ALL


	6.
	Any Other Business
	By Who

	6.1
	AD:  following a discussed with HS and Future High Street Fund desk officer there is likely to be a monitoring and evaluation webinar late February/early March for the Board to join.  Following that there should be a sense of the framework guidance which AD will share at the next meeting if available. 
	

	6.2
	LF:  confirmed that the work of the contractor commissioned for the Royal Terrace Garden project is an excellent choice and showed a zoom background visual of the lighting at the Hi-Tech Centre.
	

	6.3
	AR: reiterated that all documentation relating to the Town Deal needs standardisation to show an author, issue number and date to ensure consistency.
	


Date of Next Meetings:
Friday 12th March 2021 at 9.30 am
Minutes recorded by: Terri Johnson
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